Approved    

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

January 9, 2013 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, January 9, 2013 at 4:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.     











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment – None at this time. 











2.0  Department Updates  

  





              2.1
Police Department – Chief Hankard – Chief Hankard provided the BOS with a chart of calls for service/incidents and noted there has been a steady increase overall. Chief Hankard informed the Board that the new cruiser is working great and handled very well in the recent weather on Town roads. Chief Hankard reported that the equipment set up for the cruiser is lower than he originally thought because of the Crown Vic set-up, they knew not everything would retro-fit and they all did a lot of research. Chief Hankard noted that the cruiser's mileage has been good, at 17miles per gallon. Chief Hankard informed the BOS, the department has indited one man on four burglaries and solved another burglary at Mr. Lang's house, which was a co-worker. Chief Hankard stated part-time Officer Reneau's previous certification with Marine Patrol will stand but he will have to take a “PT” test. Part-time Officer Phillips is being firearms certified this week and will attend the Police Academy this June. Chief Hankard stated the department's radios have been better but he has contacted Representative Fields & Representative Raymond for additional support. Chief Hankard reported that $60K is needed to upgrade to a simulcast system through the County and they are waiting for another portable radio from the State but will be reimbursed for the programming. Chief Hankard noted Officer Benoit will be on leave until the end of January and the part-timers have been stepping up while he is out. Chief Hankard informed the Board he received an e-mail from the FBI Law Enforcement Bulletin, which was given the re-design of the department's new patch in 1997 by Chief Barton and it has now been posted on their web-site. 


  2.2 Fire Department – Chief Dexter –  Chief Dexter reported that the Fire Department has had 617 calls for the year versus 459 last year. Chief Dexter provided the BOS with a breakout of all of the calls with a comparison of the past four years. Chief Dexter noted the breakout of the different service call will improve over the next year because they are being tracked better. Chief Dexter informed the Board he has been attending fire drills at the schools with the Police Department and it has been a great experience, plus good “pull” system training. Chief Dexter supplied the Board with a three year comparison of average response times with the average being six minutes, fifty-five seconds. Chief Dexter noted some of the times are 30-39 minutes, which concerns him but the times could be weather related or a 2nd tone and there are too many variables to be certain. 












Chief Dexter informed the Board that all of the Fire Department's EMT classifications are being changed and only two of his people will need to take a transition course. Chief Dexter stated three of his Lieutenant's are attending an Officer Development Program free of charge and are doing very well. FF/EMT McLoon and Lieutenant Skeats are attending an Advanced EMT Class until June, FF Archembault has completed the Intermediate EMT Class, FF Wakefield is trying to get a Paramedic license and FF/EMT Chapman is a licensed EMT now. 






Chief Dexter stated the department's budget looks good and he has found a new mechanic, George Kirk of Plymouth. Chief Dexter noted he has been working out the logistics for a field charge but he has a loaner car for when repairs are needed. Chief Dexter stated the Town's Hazard Mitigation Plan was updated 4-5 years ago but the plan needs to be reviewed by him and Department Heads again, with the whole project being funded by the Lakes Region Planning Commission. 





Chief Dexter informed the BOS he met with the Fire Chief of Belmont and the Fire Chief of Tilton regarding the Winnisquam Fire Station or Belmont Station “2”. Chief Dexter stated unless the plan changes he can not support it and provided the Board with a proposed budget for Belmont Station “2”.  1) On Call, $4,800 dollars (Sanbornton's share) to place one truck in the station with no staff. 2) Two per-diem, $25,395 dollars  Monday to Thursday 7-3:30 p.m. and Friday 7-3:00 p.m. 3) One full-time and one per-diem, $29,670 dollars with one fire truck & an ambulance. 4) Two full-time, $37,643 dollars with one fire truck & an ambulance. Chief Dexter noted the plan is still limited and he has reservations because the response times would be the same. Selectman Ober stated the first option is not realistic and how would the Town be billed. Chief Dexter replied the other Towns would bill us, I told them “no”, due to Mutual Aid. Chief Dexter noted Tilton is only interested because they do not want to build a new station. Selectman Ober asked if there was a certain time of day that was looked at. Chief Dexter replied the meeting just took place today but he has looked at Zone 4. Chair Nickerson stated he would like to talk to with them because there is a lot more to this. Jeff Jenkins noted distance is one factor and property values are the other. Selectman Ober noted there are spots in zone 4 that are just as easy for Sanbornton to get to and she would rather see the $37K invested in our Town, maybe not right now but down the road. Chief Dexter stated this is their proposal, take it or leave it. Chair Nickerson stated the Board has put a commitment of 4-5 million dollars in to the Town's roads to improve response times, the times are a result of that.         





      
















3.0  Old Business 









  3.1 Harassment Training – Selectman Ober asked what was being done about those employees who did not attend the training. TA Veloski replied the training can be taken on line and he would contact Department Heads.





  3.2 Letter from Town Attorney Re: FMLA – TA Veloski reported that some of the Town's employee's vacation time has been switched to sick time, after the Attorney reviewed the Personnel Policy. 







  3.3 Request from Bill Whalen Re: Legal Information – The information is considered “Attorney Client Privilege” and will not be released.  




  3.4 Well contamination - Primex – TA Veloski reported the claim was denied. 
  3.5 ARRA Funds – TA Veloski reported that he has met with DES regarding the pre-inspection for the ARRA funds, which they hope to close out in the Spring for payment to the Town. 









  3.6
Nemetz Case – TA Veloski stated the case has gone to Federal Court. 





4.0  New Business 







  

  4.1
Budget – TA Veloski informed the BOS that at 50% of the year, 54% of the budget has been spent because some of the payments are front loaded. 



  4.2
Pre/post Retirement System – TA Veloski explained that the Town joined the retirement system in 1988 and the minutes do not reflect a decision. TA Veloski stated he contacted Tom Salatiello, who was a Selectman at the time, who stated there was not a discussion of pre versus post. TA Veloski informed the Board it can only be changed once and for the whole Town, not an individual. TA Veloski stated the Town is “post” now. Chief Dexter stated he would rather be taxed when he retires because he will be making less, so he will be taxed less. 




 
 
     4.3 Town Credit Card – Finance Officer McGee will be asked to meet with the BOS to discuss this issue. 














5.0  Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95 –  None at this time. 








6.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.















7.0   Review and Approve Draft Minutes 





  
  7.1 12/19/2012 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of December 19, 2012. Selectman Giunta motioned to approve the meeting minutes of December 19, 2012 with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  









    7.2 12/24/2012 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of December 24, 2012. Selectman Giunta motioned to approve the meeting minutes of December 24, 2012 without corrections. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 









  7.3 12/31/2012 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of December 31, 2012. Selectman Giunta motioned to approve the meeting minutes of December 31, 2012 with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 











 

8.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – The following was reviewed and approved by the BOS; A Timber Tax form for Warren Crofoot for Tax Map 13, Lot 17, A Veteran's Credit for Aaron McDonald for Tax Map 10, Lot 110 and the 2013 General Assessing Contract for the Town.   





 






 

9.0 Correspondence – BOS reviewed.   











10.0 Selectman's Reports
   





    
             10.1 COLA Increase – Chair Nickerson stated the Board decided to give a 2.5% COLA increase this year but employees will be losing 2% through payroll taxes, it's sad!
            10.2 LGC Grants – Selectman Ober stated she has been looking in to what other income is out there and there are 2nd round grants available for enforcement issues, which the PB may want to consider. TP Ward will be notified. 








11.0 ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 7:18 p.m.








  






12.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, January 16, 2012 at the Town Offices @ 4:30 p.m. 
















Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

1/9/2013

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


